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       Agenda Item 6 
 
 
To consider the following Procedural Business: 
 
A. Declaration of Substitutes 
 
 No substitutes are permitted on ad hoc scrutiny panels. 
 
 
B. Declarations of Interest 
 
 (1) To seek declarations of any personal or personal & prejudicial 

interests under Part 2 of the Code of Conduct for Members in 
relation to matters on the Agenda.  Members who do declare such 
interests are required to clearly describe the nature of the interest.   

  
 (2) A Member of the Overview and Scrutiny Commission, an 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee or a Select Committee has a 
prejudicial interest in any business at a meeting of that Committee 
where –  
(a) that business relates to a decision made (whether 
implemented or not) or action taken by the Executive or another 
of the Council’s committees, sub-committees, joint committees or 
joint sub-committees; and 
(b) at the time the decision was made or action was taken the 
Member was  
 (i) a Member of the Executive or that committee, sub-committee, 
joint committee or joint sub-committee and  
 (ii) was present when the decision was made or action taken. 

 
 (3) If the interest is a prejudicial interest, the Code requires the 

Member concerned:  
(a) to leave the room or chamber where the meeting takes place 

while the item in respect of which the declaration is made is 
under consideration. [There are three exceptions to this rule 
which are set out at paragraph (4) below]. 

(b) not to exercise executive functions in relation to that business 
and  

(c) not to seek improperly to influence a decision about that 
business. 

 
(4) The circumstances in which a Member who has declared a 
prejudicial interest is permitted to remain while the item in respect 
of which the interest has been declared is under consideration 
are: 
(a) for the purpose of making representations, answering 

questions or giving evidence relating to the item, provided that 
the public are also allowed to attend the meeting for the same 
purpose, whether under a statutory right or otherwise, BUT the 
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Member must leave immediately after he/she has made the 
representations, answered the questions, or given the 
evidence; 

(b) if the Member has obtained a dispensation from the Standards 
Committee; or 

(c) if the Member is the Leader or a Cabinet Member and has 
been required to attend before an Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee or Sub-Committee to answer questions. 

 
C. Declaration of Party Whip 
 

To seek declarations of the existence and nature of any party whip in 
relation to any matter on the Agenda as set out at paragraph 8 of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Ways of Working. 

 
D. Exclusion of Press and Public 
 

To consider whether, in view of the nature of the business to be 
transacted, or the nature of the proceedings, the press and public 
should be excluded from the meeting when any of the following items 
are under consideration. 

 
NOTE:  Any item appearing in Part 2 of the Agenda states in its 
heading the category under which the information disclosed in the 
report is confidential and therefore not available to the public. 

 
A list and description of the exempt categories is available for public 
inspection at Brighton and Hove Town Halls. 
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Agenda Item 8 

Climate Change Ad –hoc Panel minutes - 09.09.09 

Present: Gordon MacKerron, Gil Mitchell, Tony Janio, Vicky Wakefield-Jarrett, Chris 

West, Chris Wick, Barry Luck 

Also present: Thurstan Crockett, Karen Amsden 

1. Procedural business 

No substitutes 

No declarations of interest 

No party whip 

2. Witnesses 

Gordon MacKerron introduced the first public meeting of this panel by saying that 

12 panels had been conducted by local authorities on climate change. However 

they had focussed primarily on mitigation, so it felt novel to be focussing on 

adaptation. 

Chris West, Director, UK Climate Impacts Programme:  said he 

understood that the focus on the panel was adaptation, but there were serious 

interactions between adaptation and mitigation. He believed that climate change 

should be ‘taken as fact’, but the size and variation of the change was not known. 

He believed that just because there was uncertainty about the issue, there was 

no reason to put off action. That we faced change and possible uncertainty. 

The UK Climate Projections 09 tool was able to project, but not predict, climate 

changes for this country based on different scenarios. 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=163&Item

id=287 

It was less prescriptive than projections. We should not prepare to adapt to just 

one future, but a range of futures – as it was not possible at present to tell which 

one would happen.  

He believed that we should not get bogged down in climate change science, but 

just ask scientists when the information they have discovered can be used. 

Local authorities all had the notion of looking after the well-being of the 

community, but there was a big range in where they thought the lines of 

responsibility should be drawn and how far into the future they should look to e.g. 

to protect their residents’ great grand children? 

There were three aspects to the responsibilities of local authorities, he said: 
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Agenda Item 8 

• Provider of services 

• Big corporate organisation 

• Leader of the community 

Brighton and Hove (B&H) had an adaptation plan but any such plan needed to be 

based on an assessment of the risks relating to both the present and the future. 

The plan should be informed by what the council wanted to achieve. He believed 

that the focus must be on how the council addressed current risk. It was 

important when consulting stakeholders, to consult people with real influence 

both inside and outside of the council. It was also crucial to look at the 

interactions between the council and key partners, such as the Environment 

Agency and Southern Water. 

The goal of UKCIP was that the UK be well adapted to climate change. This task 

would never be finished, so the most realistic outcome would be a UK adapting 

well to climate change. Therefore this meant it was vital to carry out risk 

assessment and find out current climate vulnerability. 

The Local Climate Impact Profile was a tool that was trialled in Oxfordshire. He 

believed that this had not been done by BHCC and thinks that it should. Here is a 

link to a guide to using this tool: 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/images/stories/Pub_pdfs/lclip.pdf 

Using this tool could involve: 

• Looking up the archives of newspaper reports on major weather events 

• Going to service providers and asking them what impact each major 

weather event had on them e.g. what were the costs and impacts of a 

storm last November? 

• Asking the service whether a similar weather event would involve a large 

% of their deployment of reserves 

• Starting to identify vulnerabilities 

• Starting to identify thresholds when things are important e.g. if a storm 

once every 10 years turns into one every 2 years 

• Interrogating the UKCP 09 Projections to see the probability of these 

thresholds being passed in the years ahead 

• Plotting these against the impacts in order to assess risk 

• Beginning to prioritise actions 
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Examples of the work done to date are available at this link 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/images/stories/Tools_pdfs/LCLIPsummary.pdf 

Has BHCC got a good adaptation plan? 

According to Mr West, BHCC appeared to meet some of the criteria, however he did 

have the following queries: 

• Is it a once and for all plan, or is it responsive to future events? 

• Has a champion/owner been identified? 

• Is there a process for reviewing the plan and looking why it was created? 

• What are the measures of success? Outcomes can be different, so there 

should be some process measures 

• Did it offer assurance to either the public, managers and central government 

that this is a good adaptation plan? 

• Was there a link with stakeholders? They were mentioned in the BHCC plan, 

but there did not seem to be a link with the knock on effects for stakeholders. 

• Some sections appeared to be missing. It was weighted to the natural 

environment and included business, tourism, health and crime – but the built-

environment was not well treated. 

• It was marked as being a draft plan from ’06, but had it been updated? 

• It was all about sustainability, but it needed to link with economic and social 

impacts. 

Questions to Chris West 

Gordon MacKerron (GMK): Thank you for a very concise and useful presentation. I 

took the point of needing to have something to measure against. However this was 

difficult due to ambiguity in areas such as crime and the built environment. 

Therefore, how do we measure such factors and steer people in the direction of 

travel? 

Chris West: The Impact Profile would be a useful tool as lots of records have not 

been kept by local authorities. It would form part of the corporate memory process. 

When challenged, most services would be able to remember. He also believed that 

the Risk Management or OSC people would be the best people to carry out this 

exercise rather than sustainability. 

GMK: There was a severe flooding a couple of years ago and could see that it would 

be useful to revisit such an event.  
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Vicky Wakefield-Jarrett (VWJ): Was very interested in the impact on adult social care 

and the care of the elderly. How would climate change impact upon these groups 

and what had other local authorities done to address this issue? 

C West: When the temperature rose in summer, then older people are the most 

vulnerable - particularly if other factors such as English not being their first language. 

Fifty years ago care was given to older people by their neighbours, now this care has 

been professionalised. Help is needed from community groups e.g. church groups, 

to identify and help people in need. In Oxford they planned an exercise to visit all the 

older people in their home to see how they were coping with the temperature, 

however half the social service officers were at home that day looking after children 

because schools had closed due to the heat. Therefore, a comprehensive model 

was needed for responding to heat waves. 

 C Wick: such considerations can be built into the construction of older peoples’ 

homes. For example by adding more insulation/ventilation. 

Tony Janio (TJ): Sat on the flood defence committee and heard a very useful UKCIP 

presentation. This included the 69cm projected figure of rising sea levels, along with 

the expected hotter summers. He was concerned that the way this information was 

presented (e.g. Sun headlines) left people feeling there was nothing really to worry 

about.  He believed that it was necessary to link our plans to projects such as 

Shoreham Harbour, and how should we link our work to that of other local 

authorities? 

C West: There was a need to include the following: 

• Fitting adaptation and mitigation. About 10 years ago he was asked why 
he was talking about both adaptation and mitigation, even if it is possible 
to stop future climate change, change has already happened – so need to 
do both things at the same time. But agree it is not an easy idea to sell. 

• Area boundaries. Learning from the 2007 Pitt report that authorities must 
work together to deal with issues such as floods. 

• Shoreline mitigation. This is a more difficult area to work on as you can be 
passing on the problem to another area. Like the issue that if you defend 
Oxford, you can transfer the problems for the river to another area. 

TJ: It is necessary to frame the report to emphasise the point that we need both 

mitigation and adaptation.  

C West: It is also necessary to mitigate for the rest of the world. We can afford to 

both this and adapt for what is going to happen. There are a lot of countries that 

cannot afford to do this. 

Gill Mitchell (GM): It was necessary to have a good understanding of B&H. It was a 

densely packed city and needed to learn from the approach it took with the waste 

reduction policy to address how the population will react to issues. For example, the 

anger of neighbours to someone who uses a water sprinkler in a time of water 
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shortage. It would be useful to identify how local people are likely to react. They 

should promote the role of ‘amateur oversight’. The public should ask ‘is an action 

sensible for the future climate?’ They should be putting pressure on the councillors. 

GMK: It was necessary to sell adaptation as we were not well adapted to current 

climate and remind people of the effects e.g. the recent heavy snow.  

The local authority indicator NI188 is not a quantitative measure, but a process 

indicator. What are the benefits and drawbacks? 

C West: A few years ago when this indicator was optional, the majority said that they 

would not measure this issue. Now it is statutory and NI188 has to be done. The 

stages go from identifying to quantifying and prioritising to planning to monitoring. All 

LAs should be able to do the risk assessment. The first 2 stages do not take a lot of 

work, ‘just doing the day job better’. 

In total it should take around 3 years to get a long way through the process. With one 

year for 2 stages and a year for next 2 stages. 

Chris Wick, Environment Agency is based in Pevensey. Chris is 

operational manager of 5 teams dealing with pollution and enforcement and had a 

personal passion about climate change. He is also on the city’s Local Strategic 

Partnership and City Sustainability Partnership. 

 

He supported C West’s recommendation that BHCC carry out a LCIP. He presented 

two briefing notes, the first highlighting the areas of climate change that are the 

greatest significance to the EA, such as flood and coastal erosion. 

There was always the temptation to give a median figure in projections e.g. for 

rainfall, but what has the most impact is the severe events like serious flooding or 

very high temperatures. He believed that one should anticipate sea level rises of 

about 15mm a year. But other scenarios could substantially increase such 

projections e.g. the melting of glaciers. 

The effects of severe weather events could be wide ranging.  One local example 

could be the cliff fall next to the A259 near Asda. There could be potential damage to 

this cliff face from storms and we might not be too many severe storms away from 

the closure of the A259. 

Thurstan Crockett (TC): The economic and financial implications had to be 

considered at a public enqiry regarding the cliff face a few years back. 

GM: Told the meeting that she had been involved in many difficult related issues 

such as the coastal realignment at Cuckmere. 
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C Wick: Is the Environment Agency’s lead for Cuckmere, so was in the thick of it. 

One should expect increased surface water flooding and knows that the system has 

been overwhelmed. The South East is a water stressed region with above average 

water use. The average water use in B&H is 169 litres, which was above the 150 

litres national average. The Environment Agency is carrying out research on whether 

climate change will increase the likelihood of severe drought events like the drought 

of 2005/6. B&H has high quality drinking water, but it is all allocated. It was not 

believed that there was any more large scale water resource that could be made 

available. The area was also vulnerable to saline intrusion if the bore hole got very 

low. The Environment Agency (EA) believed that we must reduce the per capita use 

of water. Some of the options to increase water supply involve huge energy use e.g. 

de-salination, which conflicts with climate change mitigation. Therefore one needed 
to reduce water use, which would also increase drought resilience. The EA was not 

best placed to comment on wildlife, but the evidence of changes are all around us. 

The committee might consider inviting Natural England or the Wildlife Trust to 

discuss this aspect.  

In the table in the briefing paper, I may have missed aspects of BHCC progress and 

so Panel please add to the progress column. 

 There is a national Climate Change board and supporting teams nationally in the 

EA. There was a need to link up the good national work with the good local and 

regional work. They are creating a new regional steering group to make sure that all 

regional work is being joined up.  

A lot of mitigation work was being done by the EA, see Pie Chart in Note 2. By 2012 

the EA will regulate almost 50% of green house gas emissions,  so have a big part to 

play. Locally they were investing a lot of resources to look at land fills, as methane is 

more harmful than C02. 

It is a massive challenge to reduce emissions by 80% by 2020, when you think that 

the majority of households in B&H were using fossil fuels for heating. There needs to 

be fundamental changes in how we live and operate. This can only be achieved if 

fundamental changes are made e.g. insulating all homes. Therefore adaptation and 

mitigation needed to be taken together. 

He is pressing for an assessment to be made for what a community would look like 

in 2020 e.g. would we be using electric cars to get to work, would we all heat our 

homes with solar panels. This would be used as an advocacy tool. There may be 

many different options on how this future would look.  

NB a version from Greenpeace, that Thurstan Crockett has sent Chris, is here: 

http://www.greenpeace.org.uk/files/efficiencity/index.html 

He believed there was a big link back to environmental industries and telling this 

sector that it was certain that there would be a market for their goods. 
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TC: explained that the panel on environmental industries had touched on forward 

procurement - telling organisations what was needed in the future and then looking 

to buy such projects from them.    

C. Wick: This showing people what the future would be like was part of the process 

of ‘turning red to green’.  

VWJ. Are you planning for more storms and more intense storms? What will be the 

impact on drainage as well as surface water? Will we have to use grey water? We 

will need to make infrastructure changes to meet increased levels of storms 

C Wick: It was hard to predict, but it was useful to look at the Pitt report of 2007 

regarding the floods. Historically, the EA have concentrated on river flooding and 

have no statutory duty to consider rainfall in urban areas. But the 2007 floods have 

led to Local Authorities taking a lead on surface water flooding. DEFRA have given 

BHCC a grant to look at this. They are one of 77 Las (32 of them are in London). 

Barry Luck (BL) was able to confirm that it was for BHCC to create a plan. 

GMK: This could influence and help our work on this panel. 

GM: There is a tension between drainage and water run off. There was a need to 

make legislation re: highway law  more flexible - to deal with issues such as the 

increasing loss of front gardens as they are having tarmac put over them or 

concreted over for car parking. 

C. Wick: Sustainable drainage was becoming increasingly important. 

B Luck: A front garden has to be permeable if over a certain area, or will need 

planning permission.  

TC: Run off to the sea – the issue arises if designed to run off faster to sea, which 

can compromise the objective of good bathing water quality. This has led to us losing 

our blue flag status. This showed the conflicts that can arise between environmental 

issues.  

UKCP Projections- When thinking about our 25kmsq – would the EA’s advocacy tool 

describing the region in 2020 be sufficient for adaptation planning?  

C Wick: The tool would not be detailed enough for this. BHCC would need to do their 

own work. Agreed to supply more information on what the EA was intending to do 

nationally & locally to help avoid duplication.   

C West: One could use a weather generator device, which is available. However you 

should not do this until you know what the problems are. This is a powerful too, but it 

is wise to be cautious with it. Therefore, you should use the local profile first and then 

look at the generator tool. 
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C Wick: offered to look at the work of other authorities e.g. East Sussex to make 

sure there is no overlap – as TC does not have teams of people beavering away at 

this. The local papers can also be used to identify e.g. disputes over sprinklers.  

GM: Should we as a panel decide, due to limited resources, to remove certain areas 

from the planning process e.g. shoreline? 

TC: There was a discussion about this at the scoping meeting and it was decided not 

to rule out anything until we have found out from the services how well covered they 

are e.g. in relation to surface water flooding and coastal projections. 

VWJ: The Council is a big landowner so we also need to know what we are asking 

tenant farmers to do.  

BL: Farming issues, their practices and management can have a huge impact e.g. 

on run-off.  

TJ: In relation to adaptation and flooding. One of our plans which was submitted to 

the EA asked for level 5 for more money to carry out flood prevention work. However 

we were down graded to level 3 which meant no action or money.  Should we look at 

what we can do with our current resources? Or should our recommendations cover 

money we need e.g. from EA and/or DEFRA etc?  

C. Wick: We will take advice and get back to you. There needs to be an 

understanding of the risks and then this will inform actions e.g. if there was a large 

risk then need to go on a crusade about.  

TJ: It would be foolish to say that as a panel we think what the situation will be and 

what action we should take. One cannot say a particular climate will be there, but set 

out a range of climate change options for: 

• 2020 

• 2030 

• 2040   

 There should be low, middle and top graphs of outcomes and options for each. E.g. 

new projection methods give this scenario an 80% likelihood. 

The best example is the Thames Estuary 2100 projections. BHCC need to do the 

same thing on a smaller scale. Most adaptation responses were in the unknown and 

should keep them ready on a piece of paper until they are needed. Robust, but not 

perfect, projections. 

TC: How, and who, should the recommendations be directed to. i.e. not limiting them 

to BHCC, but also to partners – including the EA.  
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GMK: There were so many potential changes that for example one could set up an 

adaptation sub-committee. One should not be afraid of being radical. 

Barry Luck: Sewerage Strategy Manager, Southern 

Water had spent 35 years in the industry, the majority at Southern Water. The 
majority of his observations would be confined to sewerage and waste water 

flooding. He was responsible for dealing with the regulator OFWAT, EA and working 

with local authorities re: surface water planning, and assisted in Water Industries 

Research for Water UK. He was also communicating closely with DEFRA re: surface 

water management.  

Southern Water (SW) accepted that climate change was taking place. For the water 

industry there was no real good news, as all changes would make the matter worse. 

As a consequence, this could lead to law and order issues. He suggested that the 

Panel also needed to talk to someone who was an expert on water issues in 

Southern Water.  

He believed that drier summers and wetter winters would lead to issues such as 

increased garden watering at time when trying to reduce water consumption.  SW 

worked in 5 year funding cycles. Their Final Business Plan was submitted in August 

2008 and they are now awaiting Ofwat’s Final Determination, due late November. . 

They would be applying for 100% water meter penetration for domestic use. He 

believed that the there are opportunities to reduce water usage (less waste etc) and 

that usage around 100-120 litres/h/d is possible just by being more careful about 

water usage. In relation to drainage and flood there have severe storms over the last 

10 years, including: 

• Glasgow 

• Hull 

• Midlands 

• Boscastle 

There may be greater awareness of the storms, but there are also higher numbers of 

catastrophic events.  According to projections summers were becoming drier, and 

the consequence is likely to be more flooding. but there was more intense rain. This 

would lead to problems with run off and ground water flooding. Winters are likely to 

be wetter, which may also lead to increased flooding.  

He recommended reading The Pitt Review (see 

http://archive.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/pittreview/thepittreview/final_report.html) which 

produced 92 recommendations. This has fed into Floods and Water Management Bill 

which was due to be presented by the Government shortly. 

http://www.defra.gov.uk/environment/water/flooding/flow/index.htm 
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He asked if BHCC had commented on this Bill.   

TJ: There was a rumour that this Bill would die. 

BL: That would be a disaster. However there were sections, such as reservoir safety, 

that could be pulled out to ease its passage. He believed the Bill represented a 

better clarification of responsibilities and greater local authority (LA) responsibilities. 

The EA would be responsible for reservoir and river flooding, the LA responsible for 

ground water flooding and water courses, with all responsible for surface water and 

pluvial flooding. Therefore this would increase the responsibilities of BHCC. 

SW’s responsibilities started as public health responsibilities e.g. draining water 

away from roofs and foul water. They had no responsibility for agricultural drainage.  

The minor drainage system was the underground pipe system and could deal with 

the 1 in 30 or 40 years event. There was also the major drainage system, for when 

the underground drainage system was overwhelmed. The drainage system for B&H 

was very old and new sewerage systems should be able to deal with the 1 in 30 year 

event.  

In the event of potentially catastrophic flooding, e.g. in 2007, the local authority 

would now have to take responsibility. Water customers could not build systems to 

deal with catastrophic event. Therefore there was the need to change the above 

ground systems to increase resistance to flooding (e.g. boards against doors) and 

increase resilience (e.g. no carpets downstairs and placing electrical sockets higher 

up) – these measures were also appropriate for areas near rivers.    

He believed that the new Bill was a good tool. He also believed that the All Party 

Parliamentary Group (APPG) which deals with flooding would press any change of 

government to go ahead with the proposals.  

There had been integrated urban drainage studies. All partners needed to get 

together and understand floods, who was responsible for them and who dealt with 

them. They have considered whether you can make water authorities work with LAs. 

One of the pilots was carried out in Lewes - for details of the pilots see: 

http://www.defra.gov.uk/environ/fcd/policy/strategy/ha2.htm 

 The intention had been to use this work to create a good practice manual. But there 

was now Surface Water Management Guidance on the DEFRA website. 

http://www.defra.gov.uk/environ/fcd/policy/surfacewaterdrainage.htm 

Defra have provided £16M for surface water management, all going direct to local 

authorities. Of this, £10M is for preparing plans, £5M for ‘easy wins’ (physical work to 

alleviate flooding) and a further £1M for training and resource building. Southern 

Water will be funded (through Ofwat’s Final Determination of our Business Plan) to 

support the production of the plans. When planning you needed to address the 

following considerations: 
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• How can you reduce risk? E.g. are there malconnections with the highway? 

• Can you introduce relatively small wins? E.g. Dropped kerbs can often direct 

flooding into properties or gardens, so the issue is about how very small 

changes to above-ground drainage systems can unintentionally affect, or 

cause, flooding 

• How can you divert water? E.g. from Preston Park into a temporary pond if 

needed. 

• How can partners work together? 

• What are the contingency plans? Because it will flood.  

• How do you look after the vulnerable? 

The funding that has been awarded for Brighton is to enable them to go from spatial 

planning to contingency planning and identifying partners.  

He believed that the increasing risks to B&H were as follows: 

• Tidal flooding (this was not SW’s responsibility) but what would a rise in the 

sea level of 6m do to Brighton? 

• Ground water flooding (e.g. the autumn 2000 flooding in Patcham). There 

were for example some agricultural practices that could assist 

• The sewerage system in B&H is quite resilient but cannot absorb much above 

the 1 in 50 year event 

• In 2000 the big storm water tunnel between King Alfred and Black Rock was 

pretty full throughout the area. A big single event could have led to very 

substantial flooding. 

• Urban creep e.g. the Carden Avenue area. There were malconnections on 

chalk. Where was the surface water coming from? This could have been 
caused by building up over front gardens. 

• Protecting natural flood routes. Water would flow in odd places, so do not 

build there.  

SW was keen to engage in the Surface Water Planning Process.  

TC: In relation to water resources, what sort of % reduction will universal water 

metering produce? 

BL: In the Isle of Wight test the reduction was between 10-12% 
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TC: There had been criticism in the press about the inequalities impact of metering. 

What plans did SW have in place to deal with the impact of metering on large, low 

income families? 

BL: thought that it was the government’s responsibility to deal with the social impacts 

of metering. He also suggested inviting Meyrick Gough from SW to talk about this 

issue in greater detail.    

VWJ: If 16,000 new homes were to be built in the area, would water consumption not 

become a concern? 

BL told the Panel that this issue was covered in SW’s plans but again suggested 
that questions relating to this issue should be addressed to Meryck Gough.   

GM: There was a huge sewer and mains replacement programme for B&H. Were 

you replacing like with like? 

BL: It was all water supply work, but any sewerage works would be like for like. SW 
had identified where there were old/leaking pipes and were replacing them with 

plastic pipes.  

TC: 35 miles were being replaced. 

BL: One could measure the impact of this replacement programme. We have split 

the Brighton water distribution system into small ‘District Metered Areas each of 

which has one or two meters measuring flow into the area, so flows can be 

accurately measured in each of these areas, and hence leakage can be quickly 

identified and located. We endeavour to locate and repairs leaks as soon as 

possible, with 2-3 days as a target. Therefore SW had a good picture of leakage.  

TJ: The Panel now seemed to be well informed about flooding, but do we need to 

know more about other areas such as heat? 

C West: believed that it was not enough to just look at flooding and draught, but 

needed to consider the human end, infrastructure and health issues. This was an 

area that needed more work. He believed that one should start by looking at the 

council functions and identify which areas are under greater stress and look at those. 

Do not begin by looking at climate change areas e.g. flooding.  

C  Wick: felt that the implications of climate change were everywhere e.g. tourism 

and commerce (for example if the heat forced workers to have siestas). 

GM: asked the witnesses whether we need to talk to people about the infrastructure, 

sustainable planning and the built environment? 

GMK: believed that if the issue was not already covered, then needed to look at 

infrastructure.  
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TC: said that because so many things came under Environment e.g. emergency 

planning, shoreline management, spatial planning, public safety, the Head of 

Scrutiny felt it best to ask the Director of Environment for information about 

adaptation planning, with supporting information and staff present e.g. the Head of 

Public Safety. 

C West: suggested that the panel subscribed to the monthly newsletter from UKCIP 

(see link below for how to subscribe 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=373&Itemid=

9 

He also suggested looking at their tool known as Brain (Base for Research, 

Adaptation, Impacts and News) see link here 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=226&Itemid=

324 

He also recommended that Panel members explore the UKCIP website 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/index.php 

And look at LCLIP 

http://www.ukcip.org.uk/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=278&Itemid=

377 

GMK: drew the discussion to a close with the following summary: 

• Adaptation is not just for the Environment directorate - it has to become part 

of corporate and routine thinking and planning 

• The need for engagement with partners 

• The need to be aware of extreme events. The 1 in 30 year event could 

become the 1 in 10. The greatest political issue is reluctance to invest in 

things that may not happen. 

• Planning and adaptation run in parallel and need some reconciliation 

He expressed his gratitude to all witnesses.  

Barry Luck and Chris West then offered to provide future support and information to 

the Panel. 

3. Dates of next meeting 

Next Meeting  – at 6.30pm a briefing session for the panel. Then public panel 

meeting to commence at 7pm on 20th October, at Hove Town Hall, Committee 

Room 1.   
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Meeting 3- in November to be confirmed.  
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Biographies of the Witnesses 

 
Graham Tubb MBE  

 

Graham is Head of Energy Policy with SEEDA, the Regional 

Development Agency for South East England. He has a background in 

sustainable development, environmental policy & strategic planning at 

regional, metropolitan and county level; while his career has been 

mainly in the public sector, it has included private sector and 

academic appointments (incl. University of Sussex). 

 

Graham is a member of the Executive Committee of Climate South 

East, and was its Chair from 2002 until October 2008; Climate South 

East, originally the SE Climate Change Partnership, was set up in 2001 

principally to raise the profile of the need to address, and plan for, 

adaptation to climate change. Graham also chairs the national 

Sustainable Consumption and Production Network (SCPnet), is a 

member of the Sussex Energy Group Steering Board at SPRU, University 

of Sussex, and is a member of the Aldersgate Group. He managed the 

national RDA policy lead on Energy on behalf of England’s nine 

Regional Development Agencies for five years (until Jan 2009) and in 

this role represented the RDAs on a number of Government bodies, 

mainly concerning energy and climate change. Graham was made 

an MBE in 2000 for services to regional governance and he is a Fellow 

of the Royal Society of Arts. 

 

Jörn Peters 
 

Jörn holds a degree in Spatial Planning from the University of Dortmund 

in Germany. He worked as a planner at Southampton City Council and 

Adur District Council. His responsibilities included strategic planning, 

policy development and sustainability appraisals. Jörn has also 

experience with the development and assessment of European 

projects from positions at the Environment Agency and the North Sea 

Interreg Secretariat. He joined the Regional Planning Body (formerly 

Regional Assembly – now South East England Partnership Board) as full-

time Regional Planner in September 2006. Jörn's areas of work include 

flood risk, climate change, water resources, water quality and the 

coast. He is leading the sustainability appraisal work and is the lead 

officer for the South Hampshire sub-region.  

 

Jörn gave evidence at the Examination in Public of the draft South East 

Plan and produced evidence such as the Regional Flood Risk 

Appraisal. He recently worked on the preparation of a guide for local 

planners on climate change. He is currently undertaking a Regional 

Climate Change Vulnerability Assessment. Jörn is participating in 
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various regional partnerships such as the Climate South East Planning 

Sector Group, a national advisory group on the preparation of 

guidance about ‘Planning for Water’ as well as European cooperation 

projects on climate change adaptation.   

 

Thurstan Crockett  
 

Thurstan is Head of Sustainability & Environmental Policy at Brighton & 

Hove City Council, managing a Sustainability Team within the council’s 

central Policy Unit.  He leads the city’s work on sustainable 

development, tackling climate change and developing a low carbon 

Brighton & Hove.  He works closely with the Council’s leadership, senior 

management team and the City Sustainability Partnership. 

 

He won the national 2007 Global to Local Foundation Award for the 

local authority officer doing most to place Climate Change at the 

heart of a council’s culture, policies and practices.  His work helped the 

city win recognition recently by independent sustainable development 

charity Forum for the Future as “the most sustainable city in Britain” – 

though it slipped to second place in 2008 and he is far from 

complacent about its challenges.  

 

In a varied career, his previous role was as the council’s Economic 

Development Manager where he worked to balance regeneration 

and support for creative industries with programmes to help homeless 

and other disadvantaged people into work.  This included a renewed 

focus on opportunities in the construction industry, as well as on 

working to establish support for social enterprises. 

 

Before this, he was Regeneration Manager at East Midlands 

Development Agency, overseeing regeneration programmes for the 

City of Lincoln and for Lincolnshire market towns. He has also worked as 

Development Manager for a county tourism association, and as a 

programme manager for a £2 million EU Community Initiative. 

 

Thurstan’s early career was as a journalist and he worked on 

newspapers, in radio and in public relations before branching off into 

the voluntary environmental sector for The Wildlife Trusts and then 

Shell’s environmental community relations programme. 

 

He lives in Brighton with his wife, Becca, and their lively toddler, Tommy; 

and as a recent Chairman of Brighton Music Network, gets to as many 

live gigs and local events as possible. 
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BRIGHTON AND HOVE CITY COUNCIL 

SCRUTINY PANEL ON CLIMATE CHANGE ADAPTATION 
 

Date:  20 October 2009 
 

Subject: Regional Planning addressing Climate Change Adaptation  
 

Report of: Regional Planner, South East England Partnership Board  
 

 

1. New Governance Arrangement for Regional Planning 
 

1.1 The Partnership Board comprises four members of the board of SEEDA and 
eight members of South East England Leaders’ Board (councillors from the 

region’s local authorities). The staff of the South East England Partnership 
Board is made up of the former Regional Assembly secretariat and some 

South East England Development Agency (SEEDA) staff.  
 

1.2 Together they provide support to the Partnership Board in order to deliver a 

new Regional Strategy which brings together the Regional Economic Strategy 
and the Regional Spatial Strategy, the South East Plan. 

 
1.3 Further details are available on our website www.se-partnershipboard.org.uk 

and a brochure will be available at the Scrutiny Panel meeting. 
 

 
3. Climate Change Policy in the South East Plan 

 

3.1 The South East Plan was published in May 2009. It provides a regional 
framework for planning and development over the next 20 years. Local 

Development Frameworks (LDFs) have to conform to the South East Plan. 
 

3.2 Policy CC2 of the South East Plan addresses climate change mitigation and 
adaptation. It sets out that climate change adaptation should be achieved 

through: 
 

  Guiding strategic development to locations offering greater protection 

from impacts such as flooding, erosion, storms, water shortages and 
subsidence. 

 
  Ensuring the new and existing building stock is more resilient to climate 

change impacts. 
 

  Incorporating sustainable drainage measures and high standards of water 
efficiency in new and existing building stock. 

 

  Increasing flood storage capacity and developing sustainable new water 
resources. 

 
  Ensuring that opportunities and options for sustainable flood management 

and migration of habitats and species are actively promoted. 
 

3.3 Adaptation is also integrated into a wide range of sectoral policies such as 
water management and housing design. 
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4. Implementing the South East Plan Policy 

 
4.1 In March 2007 the former Regional Assembly held a Climate Change Summit 

in Brighton and launched a user-friendly guide on how to implement the then 
draft Climate Change policy. This Climate Change Implementation Plan sets 

out a suit of actions for key partners to help deliver the policy aspects set out 
in the policy. The document also suggests sectors/organisations that should 

be responsible for individual actions. 
 

4.2 Concerning the resilience of buildings for example actions include the use of 

planning conditions to ensure raised floor levels and save access as well as 
improving building design to allow cooling/shading. Sources of detailed 

information such as the British Research Establishment (BRE), the 
Environment Agency and CIRIA1 are provided. 

 
4.3 The Climate Change Implementation Plan can be downloaded from the 

Regional Assembly website www.southeast-ra.gov.uk2 and a CD will be 
available at the Scrutiny Panel meeting. 

 

4.4 In addition, the Three Regions (London, East and South East of England) 
Climate Change Group has jointly produced a Checklist for Development and 

a practical guide on retrofitting existing housing for changing climatic 
conditions. The documents can be downloaded from the following website 

www.london.gov.uk/trccg/publications. 
 

 
5. Overcoming Barriers to the Delivery of Climate Change Adaptation 

 

5.1 Despite the above there are many barriers including knowledge gaps, lack of 
coordination and funding, conflicting priorities and resistance to change. 

Therefore, we commissioned further research and identified the following key 
actions to overcome these barriers. 

 
5.2 Organisational actions 

  Improve knowledge and awareness - making existing information and 
advice more widely and easily accessible to decision makers and delivery 

agencies in different sectors. 

 
  Improve leadership - making the challenge of adaptation relevant to 

leaders from a range of sectors and organisations by increasing their 
understanding of the benefits of adaptation so that they are keen to test 

innovative approaches. 
 

  Ensure consistency of the policy framework - ensuring that all policies are 
climate proofed using common definitions/goals/indicators. 

 

  Improve partnership working - using existing networks and partnership 
initiatives to promote the delivery of adaptation measures. 

 
5.3 Technical actions 

  Integrate adaptation considerations into existing policy assessments such 
as sustainability appraisals and flood risk assessments. 

                                          
1 Construction Industry Research and Information Association 
2 http://www.southeast-ra.gov.uk/documents/regional_planning/START.pdf  
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  Identify good practice and promote common standards on resilience 
across the area/authority. 

 
  Establish water metering in all properties and improve water efficiency for 

new development. 
 

  Encourage policies and management agreements for sustainable drainage 
and agree strategies for surface water management. 

 

  Develop a robust evidence for the vulnerability of habitats/species. 
 

5.4 The full research report can be downloaded from the ESPACE website 
www.espace-project.org.3 ESPACE is a European-funded project, which has 

informed our work on adaptation over the last few years. 
 

 
6. Specific Planning Guide on Adaptation 

 

6.1 The Partnership Board has recently produced a specific online guide to help 
local authority planners ensure that their LDFs reflect the climate change 

policies of the South East Plan. The guide is structured around the various 
stages of plan preparation so that it can be used as a ‘dip-in-and-out’ 

resource.  
 

6.2 The adaptation sections of the guide focus primarily on water management 
and resilience of the built environment and infrastructure. Some key 

recommendations include: 

 
  Identify at an early stage with relevant departments in the authority 

(environmental policy, health, emergency planning, building control, 
colleagues dealing with National Indicator 188 on adaptation) and external 

stakeholders such as the Environment Agency and the local water 
company if likely climate change impacts could threaten proposed growth. 

  Identify available research that investigates the impacts of climate change 
on the area. 

  If further research is required ensure it is tailored to the specific 

problems/threats related to future development and consider joint working 
with other relevant council departments and neighbouring authorities. 

  Reflect the evidence on current and future vulnerabilities when allocating 
growth and identify the ambition of adaptation measures and 

infrastructure needs. 
  Be clear about the level of risk the authority is taking with its level and 

location of development. 
  Use the Sustainability Appraisal to ensure that long-term climate change 

considerations appropriately inform policy development. 

 
6.3 The guide is available on the new Partnership Board website http://www.se-

partnershipboard.org.uk.4  
 

 

                                          
3 http://www.espace-project.org/publications/Extension%20Outputs/SEERA/Annex%201%20-

%20adaptation_revisedsummaryreport_13May.doc  
4 http://www.se-partnershipboard.org.uk/page/5/view/97/sub/73/subc/26/ldf-guides
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7. Assessing Climate Change Vulnerabilities within the Region 

 
7.1 The Partnership Board has started to undertake a regional climate change 

vulnerability assessment to reflect requirements of the Planning Policy 
Statement on Planning and Climate Change. The assessment will help to 

identify vulnerability ‘hotspots.’ This will inform the options for future growth 
and enable us to prioritise the type and location of adaptation measures. 

 
7.2 The initial assessment covers a wide range of sectors including public health, 

natural resources, the built environment, infrastructure and economic 

development. For these sectors we are exploring the following questions and 
identify indicators, for which sub-regionally specific data are available. 

 
  What affects current vulnerabilities to severe weather? 

  What are consequences currently experienced? 
  Do these vulnerabilities/consequences significantly accelerate through 

climatic change? 
 

7.3 We are working with local authorities on this assessment as they are also 

required to assess climate change vulnerability. We aim to use and compare 
in particular their Local Climate Impact Profile (LCLIP) findings.  

 
7.4 Looking into the future, the following two major questions are of particular 

importance from a strategic planning perspective: 
  Is a fundamental change in spatial development and investment required 

or can we make relatively minor adjustments to improve resilience to 
change? 

  How can we inform and improve decision-making to ensure adaptation 

and resilience in the future? 
 

 
For more information about our climate change adaptation work please contact:   

 
Jörn Peters 

Regional Planner 
 

Tel: 01483 555227 

Email: jornpeters@se-partnershipboard.org.uk
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